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January 11, 2018


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Puget Sound Police Managers Association (Captains and Lieutenants - King County Sheriff’s Office) collective bargaining agreement for the period of January 1, 2016, through December 31, 2020, which will enable King County and the King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) to continue to provide fair wages, hours and working conditions to employees who provide essential internal and external customer services on behalf of the Sheriff’s Office.  This agreement covers 22 Captains.

Captains (currently there are no Lieutenants in the KCSO) are fully commissioned law enforcement officers serving as mid-level managers.  Captains perform a variety of assignments in administrative and operational capacities for the Sheriff’s Office as unit or section commanders, contract entities as Police or Assistant Police Chiefs and as precinct commanders.  These employees provide valuable command level supervision, often for a broad span of control, and are an important representative of the Sheriff’s Office to the communities served by the KCSO.

The labor agreement increases the wage differential of Captains by five percent over Sergeants during its term.  The agreement also moves the Captains to the insured benefits plan enjoyed by employees represented by the King County Police Officers Guild (KCPOG).  The increase in the differential and the change of insured benefits plans were done to address recruitment and compensation compression issues.  The wage increase was also to address market factors.

This agreement contains significant improvements in efficiency, accountability and productivity for the County and the Sheriff’s Office by advancing the following objectives:
· Incorporates several sought-after County standards including bereavement leave, personal holidays, donated leaves, Paid Parental Leave and concurrence of family and medical leave laws.
· Incorporates several Sheriff’s Office contract standards including, grievance-arbitration, Civilian Review (Office of Law Enforcement Oversight), Bill of Rights and Early Intervention Systems.

The increased wage differentiation between Captains and Sergeants and extending the KCPOG insured benefits plans to the bargaining unit, furthers the Executive’s Strategic Goal of attracting and retaining a highly qualified workforce.

The general-wage-increases (GWI) for 2017 through 2020 will be based on the GWI negotiated with the KCPOG. Although this settlement will require supplemental appropriation to cover the wage differential, this request will be transmitted with the next omnibus supplemental.

The settlement reached is a product of good faith collective bargaining between King County, the King County Sheriff’s Office and the Association.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance.  This important legislation will help King County residents by furthering the objectives of the County’s Strategic Plan through increased efficiencies to contract administration, attracting well qualified leaders and supporting the high quality services provided by the Sheriff’s Office.

If you have questions, please contact Megan Pedersen, Director, Office of Labor Relations, at 206-263-2898.

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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